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Happy New Year and welcome to the January issue of the NMDC Newsletter.  This is an exciting year for the national museums.  Highlights of some of the new developments and exhibitions coming this year can be found on page 7.





If you have any comments or would like to contribute to future editions of the newsletter, please let us know.  The newsletter can also be found on our website at:





www.nationalmuseums.org.uk





Current Issues�
�



�
Public Sector Information 





The EU’s draft directive on Public Sector Information is again a matter of great concern to museums and galleries with potentially very serious implications for institutions' revenue generating abilities.





In essence this measure is intended to make public-funded bodies supply any 'content' they create (in any medium) to third parties on a marginal cost only basis. This could involve photographic images, audiovisual materials, texts and documents of all kinds. Following concerns raised by NMDC members, the Museums Copyright Group, and other cultural organisations, the draft directive was amended last year to provide exemptions for universities, research institutes, schools, museums, galleries, libraries etc.  


 


However this exemption is now under threat.  The draft is going through the European Parliament and Heer W G van Welzen MEP, the 'rapporteur' of the relevant Committee is reported to be keen to remove the exemptions for educational and cultural establishments.  The Committee is due to vote on 23 January.  NMDC is working with Peter Wienand of Farrers & Co to coordinate responses to the this threat.  A draft letter has been circulated for members to send to the rapporteur and NMDC will also be writing to individual members of the Committee.�
�
�


Select Committee Report





The Culture, Media and Sport Select Committee published its report into free admission in national museums on 11 December.  The Committee supported the introduction of free admission but also recognised the serious problems caused by the long-term decline in public funding to national museums.  The report said Government must commit itself to adequate, realistic and responsive funding of its museums and galleries over the longer term.  The Committee also recommended that there should be greater transparency over funding bids and the way allocations are made.  





The Committee also said DCMS should consider allowing national museums the freedom to borrow for specific income-generating projects.  This is something that has been of concern to many NMDC members for some time.





With regard to free admission to university museums, the Committee said they remained to be convinced by the Governments arguments for not extending the VAT exemption to university museums.





http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm2002�03/cmselect/cmcumeds/85/8502.htm


�
�



�



HR Forum





The Human Resources Forum met at the Museum of London in December.  They agreed to form a sub group chaired by Jan Atkinson of IWM to support the NMDC initiative on leadership currently being led by Roy Clare of NMM.  Members of the Forum are unanimously supportive of this approach.  The Forum also agreed to participate in a sector wide HR benchmarking exercise, the data to be gathered in the New Year and redistributed for members' use.  The third major issue considered at the December meeting was the prospect of changes to the security vetting process, apparently in contradiction of moves to tighten up procedures in connection with the protection of children.  Further research is being undertaken before a final position might be agreed.�
�



Clore Leadership Programme





The Clore Duffield Foundation has published the final report of their task force on cultural leadership.  The task force is proposing a Clore Leadership Programme that would an intensive modular scheme available to participants over a two-year period and managed by a Directorate.  It is proposed that the programme will include a cultural leadership course together with combination of some of the following elements: secondment, coaching, bursaries, research fellowships, mentoring and an annual gathering.  The Clore Duffield Foundation would seek to establish a consortium of national arts institutions which would take secondees on regular basis.





The full report can be found at: www.cloreduffield.org.uk/�fullcultleadertaskforce02.html�
�



BBC Digital Curriculum Gets Go ahead





Tessa Jowell announced her decision to approve BBC Digital Curriculum.  Digital Curriculum is a new digital learning resource aimed at teachers, students and individual learners.  It will play an important role in Curriculum Online, the Department for Education and Skill's initiative aimed at providing access to high quality digital content to all teachers. The government has attached a total of 18 conditions to the approval to BBC Digital Curriculum, to make it distinctive from and complementary to services provided by the commercial sector.  �
�
�


Museum Directors’ Statement on Cultural Property





The Directors of eighteen major international museums have signed a statement supporting the idea of the universal museum.  The statement argues that museums and galleries such as these are cultural achievements in their own right, and that through their special exhibitions and their permanent displays they endow the great individual pieces in their collections with a worldwide context within which their full significance is graspable as nowhere else.


�Their directors are all members of an informal group of museums worldwide which meets regularly to discuss issues of common interest. The statement was drafted at their last meeting in Munich last October, and presented to the British Museum for publication.�


ICOM welcomed the statement’s strong emphasis on discouraging illegal traffic in cultural property but said repatriation is an issue that should very carefully dealt with and “unnecessarily strong judgements or declarations should in any case be avoided.” 





A group of NMDC members are meeting at the end of January to discuss restitution issues.


�The full statement can be found on the British Museum’s website at: http://www.thebritishmuseum.ac.uk/newsroom/�current/universalmuseums.html�
�



Regional Hubs Announced





Resource has announced the museum and gallery services which will form the new nine Regional Museum Hubs for the next five years.  Each Hub will include 4 or 5 institutions.  In each region there is an identified ‘lead body’ which will be responsible for administrative arrangements and representing the Hub.  Resource has said that whilst all Hubs will receive support for Renaissance in the Regions objectives and initiatives in the next three years, a small number of Hubs will receive priority funding as part of a phased approach to implementing Renaissance.  





The full list of Hubs can be found at: www.resource.gov.uk/action/regional/�00regional.asp�
�



�



Groundbreaking Work by British Library





The British Library has unveiled its groundbreaking work in partnership with publishers Elsevier Science and software company Adobe to develop secure electronic document delivery (EDD).  The British Library, has integrated Adobe software into its electronic delivery operations, allowing customers of the Library’s web-based document supply service to order PDF files of articles from electronic publishers on a strict pay-per-view basis.  Until now publishers and document supply companies have had difficulty enforcing copyright and managing rights in the digital environment.  The British Library can now supply PDF files of journal articles from over 2,500 key titles.  Mark Flosiand, Managing Director of Adobe UK, praised the British Library saying it ”clearly understands how it can work with partners and effectively use technology to maintain its position as one of the best libraries in the world.  Most importantly, it is acting on this knowledge.”�
�



Arson Attack on Museum





Damage estimated at more than £250,000 has been caused by an arson attack on a Downpatrick Railway Museum, in Co Down, Northern Ireland. The Museum Security Network has reported that police said the fire was started in one of the railway carriages and quickly spread to the canopy over the platform and through the station building.  One irreplaceable railway carriages dating back to 1950 was destroyed and Downpatrick Station, which was restored by volunteers when the museum was established in 1985, was gutted by the fire.  Edwin Gray, General Manager of the said the station, was insured but the destroyed carriage was not.  �
�



Canaletto Revealed at NGS





A painting in the National Galleries of Scotland collection has been identified as a Canaletto by Sir Timothy Clifford.  The picture, which was given to the National Galleries as part of the establishing collection in 1850, had been believed to be a copy of a Canaletto by an imitator or student of the artist.  Following a lengthy cleaning, which removed a blue wash that had been applied later to the original skyline, the signature of Canaletto was revealed. 


�
�



�


Tate Turners Returned





Two paintings by Turner that were stolen while on loan an exhibition in Frankfurt in 1994 have gone back on display at Tate Britain.  Sandy Nairne, now Director of the NPG, co-ordinated the recovery operation for the Tate.  The recovery operation was carried out in continental Europe but both paintings were recovered in Germany. 





As a condition of the loan from Tate, the paintings were insured by the Schirn Kunsthalle, in Frankfurt, for £12 million each. Following the theft, Tate made a claim and the insurers settled for the full insured sum of £24 million in April 1995. In accordance with normal procedure, title to the paintings passed to the insurers, subject to an agreement that Tate should have first option to re-purchase the paintings in the event of recovery for £24 million plus interest.





By 1998 Tate had become increasingly concerned that the paintings had not been recovered and as a result a large amount of money in the insurance fund was lying dormant rather than being applied for any benefit. An approach was made to Geoffrey Robinson, then Paymaster General, and he helped devise and then negotiate an arrangement whereby Tate bought back the insurers’ title for £8 million. This was approved by the Treasury, the Department for Culture Media and Sport and the Charity Commission. 





The released money was placed in a restricted fund, held for the benefit of the Turner Bequest and this fund made a loan of £7 million to Tate to allow the purchase of the freehold of Tate’s store in Southwark. None of the funds were used for the capital costs of creating Tate Modern or Tate Britain. �
�



New Heritage Group Launched





More than 100 non-governmental organisations representing the historic environment have joined forces to create a new umbrella group in a bid to raise the profile of the sector with the Government and to campaign jointly on issues of common concern.  Heritage Link, which is Chaired by Marcus Binney, of SAVE Britain’s Heritage, aims to be a catalyst for change for the sector, sharing information and resource, identifying common areas of concern and pushing the historic environment up the political agenda.  Heritage Link has received a three-year grant of £138,000 from English Heritage and the National Trust is funding the secretariat for the first year.�
�
�



European Registrars Conference





The third European Registrars Conference took place in Rome on 11th & 12th November with over 350 delegates from fifteen countries, including Eastern Europe and the United States.  The idea for a conference targeted exclusively at registrarial and collections management issues was created by the United Kingdom Registrars Group in 1998 with the first conference taking place at the National Gallery in London.  This was followed two years later with a conference organised in Paris by the Association Francais des Regisseurs d’Oeuvres d’Art.





The Rome conference provided an opportunity to bring delegates up to date on the latest legislation on insurance, customs and taxation across Europe, particularly with the possibility of an expanded EC, as well as learning about changes in insurance and air freight after September 11th.  In addition, sessions addressed art theft, courier standards, international exhibition collaborations and installing works of art in difficult venues.  A future aspiration of the conference is to contribute towards common standards across Europe.





[contributed by Freda Matassa]�
�



DCMS Senior Staff Changes





There will be several changes among the senior civil servants at DCMS over the next few months.  Janet Evans, will be leaving Museums Policy Division to take up a new post as Head of a strengthened Public Appointments and Honours Unit.  Bryony Lodge, who is currently Head of National Lottery Distribution & Communities Division, will take over from Janet on museums policy work.  She will also take over Alex Stewart’s direct responsibility for the Cultural Property Unit, headed by Hillary Bauer.





The new Head of Finance and Planning Division will be Keith Smith, who is currently Head of Financial Planning and Control at the Lord Chancellor's Department.





Meanwhile, Sue Street has appointed Clive Elphick and re-appointed Sonita Alleyne as non-executive members of the Department's Management Board.  Mr Elphick, is Group Strategic Planning Director at United Utilities PLC,  Ms Alleyne is the co-founder of Somethin' Else, an independent radio, television and multimedia production company.  �
�
�


Web Access Award for NMM and BM





The National Maritime Museum’s website and British Museum’s Compass site have both won a Visionary Design Award from the National Library for the Blind (NLB).   The websites were nominated by a panel of independent researchers on behalf of the NLB and winners were chosen on the basis of a high level of accessibility for all forms of access technology including screen magnification through software or browser settings, audio screen readers and refreshable Braille output. Winners were also selected based on the experience that a visually impaired user may have confronting the site for the first time and the value of the information available on the site.





NLB estimates that less than a third of websites are accessible to visually impaired people, making the winners of these Awards truly revolutionary in what they have achieved. The Awards are part of an ongoing campaign by the National Library for the Blind (NLB) to encourage website publishers and designers to consider access technology such as magnification, text to speech and refreshable Braille when they are designing their sites.





The winning websites can be found at: www.nmm.ac.uk and www.thebritishmuseum.ac.uk





National Gallery Website Praised





The National Gallery’s website has bee praised as one of the worlds most exemplary online exhibits.  Writing for Artcyclopedia.com, Joseph Phelan was particularly impressed by the high definition zoomable images on the Gallery’s site – www.nationalgallery.org.uk 





New RAF Museum Website





The Royal Air Force Museum's web site has been totally re-designed.  The new site, which was launched at the beginning of December, can be found at: www.rafmuseum.com





New Statesman Awards 2003





The New Statesman is seeking nominations of innovative projects for their 2003 New Media Awards.  The key themes for this year are “innovation and efficiency.”  For more details see: www.newstatesman.co.uk/newmedia�
�



�



Measuring Culture





In a new article for Spiked Magazine, Sara Selwood argues that much of the data produced on the impact of culture is methodologically flawed.  The full article can be found at: www.spiked-online.com/articles/�00000006DBAF.htm�
�



Next Round of Culture 2000 





The next round of Culture 2000 funding will be specifically focused on cultural heritage.  EUCLID, the official EC Cultural Contact Point in the UK for Culture 2000, has reported that the next call for proposals is likely to be announced in March or April.  They advise that organisations wishing to submit proposals should start to prepare an outline application as soon as possible.  Grants of up to € 300,000 per year (for 2-3 year projects) are available for partnerships projects with a uniquely European element.  EUCLID provides free advice and guidance on developing proposals.  For more details visit: www.euclid.info 





Sixth Framework Call





The Sixth Framework (FP6) is the EU’s main instrument for the funding of research in Europe for the period 2003-6.  The overall budget is €17.5bn.  The main focus is on the creation of a European Research Area.  Within this focus, there are 7 main themes, two of which are likely to be relevant to culture: ‘Information society technologies (IST)’ and ‘Citizenship and governance in a knowledge-based society.’  The first call for IST proposals was published on 17 December 2002 with a deadline of 24 April 2003.  The second call is due to be published in June.  For more details see: http://europa.eu.int/comm/research/fp6/�index_en.html�
�



Bowes Mouse rescued by V&A





A jewel-encrusted mouse, valued at £90,000, is to be returned to the Bowes Museum, Barnard Castle, from where it was stolen in 1994.  The tiny Swiss clockwork mouse was spotted by The V&A’s Metalwork Department in February 2000 when an export application was made.  The gold, enamel and pearl encrusted piece dates from around 1810 and is an important piece from the Bowes collection, being a gift from the original founders of the museum.  Its return to the museum follows a legal wrangle over ownership in which the V&A was called on to prove the mouse’s identity, comparing it with detailed photographs taken before the robbery.�
�
�


International News�
�



Van Gogh Works Stolen





Two early paintings by Vincent van Gogh were stolen from the Van Gogh Museum in Amsterdam on 7 December.  The thieves propped a ladder against the back of the Museum and climbed in through the roof.  The police said that although the thieves set off the alarm, they escaped before the museum opened its doors for the day.  The stolen paintings are “Congregation Leaving the Reformed Church in Nuenen” and “View of the Sea at Scheveningen”.  





On New Year’s Day, Dutch police arrested two men suspected of trying to extort money from the Van Gogh Museum.  The men are not suspected of having had any involvement in the theft.  A police spokesman said the ransom letter was intended as a New Year joke. �
�



Koolhaas Museum Abandoned





The Los Angeles County Museum of Art (LACMA) has decided to shelve its $300m expansion by Dutch architect Rem Koolhaas.  The Museum’s chairman, Walter L. Weisman said “The economic situation has deteriorated so significantly that it was impossible to continue.” Weisman said the circumstances of prospective corporations, foundations and individuals who it was hoped would support the project have changed so dramatically that they are unable to do so.  The Art Newspaper reported that LACMA will now concentrate its fundraising energies on building up its endowment, which at $77m is small in comparison with similar US institutions.�
�



Art Thief Jailed





A man has been sentenced to five and a half years in jail in Germany for his involvement in the theft of nine German Expressionist paintings from the Berlin’s Bruecke Museum in April 2002.  Another man has been put on probation for attempting to sell the paintings.  Two other men have denied taking party in the burglary and their trial continues.  The thieves had managed to deactivate the alarm system of the museum before making off with the works by smashing a window.  The stolen works were found in a Berlin flat in May.  One of the paintings, ‘Young Girl’ by Max Pechstein, had been ripped in half.  �
�
�



Picasso Spoliation Claim





The grandson of a Jewish woman who fled Germany during World War II has asked a judge in Los Angeles to order an art collector to return a Pablo Picasso painting allegedly stolen by the Nazis or pay $10 million to keep it.  The Associated Press reported that Thomas Bennigson received a call from the London based Art Loss Register who had tracked down the painting.  Sarah Jackson of the Art Loss Register said they learned about the Nazi theft after a French art dealer who had been considering buying the painting requested an investigation.  The 1922 Picasso painting, known as "Femme en blanc" or "Femme assise," was found in a Los Angeles art gallery, where it was up for sale. The painting was returned to owner Marilyn Alsdorf in Chicago without being sold.�
�



German Museum Settles Claim





The Kunsthalle in Emden, Germany has settled a spoliation claim from the family of a Jewish widow who fled from Frankfurt in 1940.  The museum received the painting as a bequest from the Henri Nammen Foundation in 1984.  The New York Times reports that the painting, “Bauernhof” by Emil Nolde will remain in the museum, where it will be identified by a plaque listing its pre-war provenance.  The sum the family, who now live in America, received under the settlement has not been disclosed.�
�



Library director Arrested for Copying Ancient Book





The director of Romania's National Library was arrested in December on charges of illegally selling abroad copies of a precious 8th century book, defrauding the state of US$1.5 million. A police spokesman said Ion Dan Erceanu was arrested on 9 December after two weeks of investigation.  He is charged with “abusing his position and defrauding the state because he agreed to make photocopies of a document that is part of the national heritage.”  If convicted, he could be sentenced to up to 15 years in prison.  Erceanu is accused of making more than 300 copies of the Codex Aureus, a church manuscript from the Carolingian period and selling them for 33,000 German marks each to museums in Germany as well as to a Swiss publishing firm.  Romanian newspaper Evenimentol Zilet has suggested the charges may be politically motivated. �
�
�


US Court Ruling in Klimt Spoliation Case





The LA Times reports that a federal appeals court in San Francisco ruled on 12 December that an elderly West Los Angeles woman is entitled to go forward with a lawsuit against Austria in which she seeks to recover six paintings seized by the Nazis in 1939.  The contested paintings by Gustav Klimt are now displayed in the state-run Austrian Gallery in Vienna.  The decision marked the first time in Holocaust reparations litigation that a federal appeals court has ruled that a foreign government can be held accountable in a U.S. court.  The U.S. 9th Circuit Court of Appeals rejected Austria's contention that it was protected by a federal law that normally shields foreign countries from lawsuits in U.S. courts.  The court also rejected Austria's argument that if plaintiff Maria V. Altmann is entitled to a trial, it should be held in Austria.  





Altmann, who fled Austria in 1938 said that she had tried to reach a compromise with the Austrian government four years ago without success and that her stance on the issue has intensified since.  She told the LA Times, she wants the paintings to hang in North American museums.


�
�



Rembrandt at Amsterdam Airport





A new gallery housing ten works from the Rijksmuseum collection has opened at Amsterdam Schiphol Airport.  Among the paintings is Rembrandt’s “Portrait of Saskia van Uylenburgh” and Jan Steen’s “Interior of an Inn.”  Besides the permanent display of paintings, there will also be small exhibitions planned in cooperation with the Netherlands Institute for Cultural Heritage.





The purpose-built exhibition centre allows works to be viewed behind a glass wall, which is designed to prevent vibrations from aircraft affecting the paintings.  The gallery, known as Rijksmuseum Amsterdam Schiphol, will only be accessible to air travellers, arriving, departing or on stop-overs at the airport.  Entrance will be free.  �
�



For more information about the work of the National Museum Directors’ Conference, visit our website at: www.nationalmuseums.org.uk�
Highlights of 2003�
�



This year, the British Museum is celebrating the 250th anniversary of its foundation.  There will be an exciting programme of events and activities throughout the year.  In September, the Museum will open the Wellcome Trust Gallery of Well-being.  This major new gallery is the next step in the return of the Museum’s ethnographic collections to Bloomsbury, presenting an anthropological perspective on ideas and practices associated with well-being and misfortune.  





The National Maritime Museum’s main event this year is a major exhibition ‘Elizabeth’, opening in May, to mark the 400th anniversary of the death of Elizabeth I, who was born at Greenwich.  The exhibition which will be guest-curated by David Starkey, will include many objects which have never previously been on public display.  





The National Portrait Gallery will be opening their newly refurbished Regency Galleries designed by Piers Gough of CZWG in May this year.  The completion of this £1.2m project marks the end of a ten-year programme of refurbishment and re-display at the NPG.  Meanwhile, in April, over 100 portraits from the NPG’s 19th century collections will be redisplayed at Bodelwyddan Castle, one of the Gallery’s three regional partnerships.  The galleries designed by muf.architecture/art in association with the NPG and the Bodelwyddan Castle Trust has been funded by the HLF and DCMS.  





Phase one of the Cabinet War Rooms expansion will open in spring 2003.  The project will open historic rooms, including the Churchill’s private dining room and kitchen in areas which have been sealed off for the  past fifty-years.  The development will also provide a much expanded education facility and new entrance for schools. Phase two, the opening of the Churchill Museum, is due for completion in January 2005.





The first phase of the National Galleries of Scotland’s Playfair Project will be finished this August. To celebrate the completion of phase one, the restored and refurbished Royal Scottish Academy will host the prestigious exhibition, Monet: The Seine and the Sea, Vétheuil and Normandy, 1878 - 1883 curated by the National Galleries of Scotland and generously sponsored by The Royal Bank of Scotland. 





The first major survey of Titian's work ever held in this country, opens at the National Gallery on 19 February.  The exhibition will include masterpieces will arrive from all over the world.





The Victoria and Albert Museum’s Art Deco exhibition will open on 27 March.  It will be the most comprehensive exhibition ever staged on one of the most glamorous and popular of all styles.  The show will be the first to explore Art Deco as a global phenomenon affecting cities as far apart as Paris, Shanghai and Bombay.





The Royal Botanical Gardens, Kew will be holding their ninth orchid festival from 16 February – 16 March.  The Princess of Wales Conservatory will be filled with half a million flowers embellishing every space.  An exhibition based on the collection of John Day of Tottenham will bring to life the journeys of the Victorian orchid hunters.  





The National Museums of Scotland will open the first major UK exhibition to explore the history, culture and future of videogames at the Royal Museum, Edinburgh in February.  This ground breaking exhibition will give visitors the chance to play over 120 videogames dating from 1962 to the present day and beyond.





The British Library will open a new exhibition on the Lindisfarne Gospels on 16 May.  The exhibition will use innovative technology to reveal new information on how and why the Gospels were made.





One of the highlights at the National Museums and Galleries on Merseyside will be the first major exhibition on works by Dante Gabriel Rosetti in the UK for 30 years.





Links to all our members websites can be found at: www.nationalmuseums.org.uk/members.html


�



Parliamentary Report�
�
�



DCMS Oral Questions 





In Westminster this month MPs questioned Tessa Jowell about museums policy.  Syd Rapson MP, member for Portsmouth North who asked about progress of Alan Borg report on Portsmouth Historic Dockyard.  Tony Banks MP  asked Ms Jowell if she agreed that it was  appalling that the National Portrait Gallery has an acquisition budget of only £305,000.  In her reply she referred to what she described as “the extremely successful outcome of all our national museums and galleries in the last spending round.”  





Nick Harvey, Liberal Democrat spokesperson on culture asked several written questions in December seeking statistics about care of collections and public access to museums.


�
�



�


National Football Museum





There was a half hour debate on the National Football Museum, Preston, on 11 December.  Local MP, Mark Hendrick, is campaigning for government funding for the museum which has had financial troubles in recent years.  Mr Hendrick questioned how other museums came to be sponsored by government and argued that there were many precedents for funding of a museum like the National Football Museum.  Replying to the debate on behalf of DCMS, Kim Howells MP said the scope for Government Action was limited and direct Revenue funding was not an option.


�
�



A full report of parliamentary activity related to museums in December is available from the NMDC secretariat.





�
Forthcoming Meetings�
�



�
Museums Copyright Group 


3.30pm Monday 13 January, Tate Britain 





Learning & Access Committee


10.30am, Tuesday 4 March, Imperial War Museum





NMDC Executive Committee


11.00am Thursday 23 January, Imperial War Museum





Museum Trading Association


Annual Convention


22-23 January, National Maritime Museum





Leadership Working Group


11.00am, Thursday, 13 February, Resource





Learning & Access Sub-Committee


10.30am,Tuesday 4 March, Imperial War Museum





Human Resources Forum


1.00pm 13 March, Cabinet War Rooms





National Museum Directors' Conference


10.30 for 11.00am Fri 28 March, Imperial War Museum





�



If you have any comments or suggestions about the newsletter or any other NMDC activity, please let us know.


�
�
Sean Bullick


Secretary


Tel: 020 7416 5202


sbullick@iwm.org.uk





Emily Adams�Research & Information Assistant�Tel: 020 7416 5208�eadams@iwm.org.uk


�
National Museum Directors’ Conference


Imperial War Museum


London


SE1 6HZ





Fax: 020 7416 5485





www.nationalmuseums.org.uk�
�
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